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Introduction 

This paper examines progress and obstacles in the transition to representative democracy in 
Somaliland, drawing specifically on our experiences from the 2010 presidential election. 
There are many arenas in which the fight for democracy occurs – between state and civil 
society, within each, between patriarchy and equality, within religion, between the latter and 
secularism, in the security and judicial domains, and so on. This paper’s focus lies 
specifically with the evolution of formal political institutions, although this cannot be 
divorced completely from some of the above-mentioned arenas. We draw on the lessons of 
domestic and international election observation in 2010, we note the successes and 
challenges of the largely peaceful campaign and election, and seek to identify some 
priorities that we feel would help to further deepen and broaden democratic space and 
strengthen institutions. 

In 1991, after a civil war caused the collapse of the dictatorship of General Mohamed 
Siyaad Barre, the Republic of Somaliland unilaterally declared independence from Somalia. 
In so doing, the country announced the return of the independence it had enjoyed for a 
number of days in 1960, and which was based on colonial borders inherited from the 
previous British protectorate. This declaration represented an end to the territory’s 
commitment to a greater Somalia. In the late 1990s, Somaliland’s political leadership as part 
of its strategy for international recognition, declared a commitment to representative 
democracy. Local elections in 2002, presidential elections in 2003 and 2010, and 
parliamentary elections in 2005 all contributed to that transition. This process of 
representative democratisation has faced numerous internal and external problems, not least 
the crisis precipitated by the previous Rayaale government in attempting to cling to power 
after 2008 with a questionable political mandate. The then government failed to prepare for 
elections in any serious manner, and engaged in politicking aimed at extending the 
President’s term through dubious constitutional means. This was exacerbated by the political 
manoeuvrings of the then opposition parties leading to an unstable stalemate in which 
repeated crises led to temporary last-minute settlements, each of which in turn broke down, 
before eventual arrival at the solution that permitted an election. This period of crisis lasted 
from 2008, when the election should have been held, until late September 2009. Eventually, 
a return to the discursive traditions of the post-1991 period, assisted by opportune external 
engagement, produced a free and fair election in June 2010. The formal settlement that 
permitted the election centred on an agreement of 30 September 2009. This established the 
basis for the appointment of a new and effective National Electoral Commission (NEC) and 
the cleaning up of a corrupted register of voters. Informally, resolution of the crisis was 
made possible by the strong desire of the Somaliland population to avoid a return to conflict, 
combined with a wish by the great majority to win international recognition (although 
yoking the two has also proved problematic). 



In line with the then constitutional requirement limiting the maximum number of political 
parties to three, the legally mandated parties duly contested the vote
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standing for election in 2010 included the incumbent presidential and vice-presidential team 
standing for UDUB, the governing party, ex-SNM Chair, Ahmed Mohamed ‘Silaanyo’, 
standing with a new vice-presidential candidate for the opposition party Kulmiye, and Faisal 
Ali Waraabe of the third party, UCID. Although both campaign and election were largely 
fought in a reasonable spirit and without wider conflict, a number of incidents did mar the 
process. One serious attack, mounted by the SSC
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election official near the village of Kala Baydh in Sool region. 

Voter turnout varied between areas, and the lack of census data and unreliability of the new 
voter registration system made it difficult to provide a figure with any authority. However, 
polling stations in many locations were busy and, aside from some jostling and a number of 
disputes over voter organisation, they were overwhelmingly peaceful. 

Kulmiye secured a convincing victory with a margin of 88,000 votes over the incumbent 
team and fractionally failed to secure a full 50% of the votes cast. The UCID candidates 
were disappointed with their 18% share of the vote, but all parties accepted the result. The 
transition from President Rayaale to Silaanyo took place within the timeframe specified in 
the Constitution, and despite some disputes along the way, the handover itself was markedly 
positive, with the formal ceremony attended by both the outgoing and incoming leadership 
teams. 

The election marked a successful retreat from serial political crises. The nascent state 
remains weak and poorly-funded, yet has paradoxically enjoyed a degree of popular 
legitimacy exceeding that of many African and other governments. However, until the recent 
elections, the institutionalisation of a system that combines elements of traditional ‘pastoral’ 
male democracy in the context of the Westphalian and Weberian nation-state appeared to be 
in crisis as a personalised ‘securocratic’ approach became more evident, accompanied by 
provocative reactions to debate and criticism. This intolerance of dissent is at odds with 
Somali tradition more generally and can be seen as a legacy of the Siyaad Barre 
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The prohibition on the introduction of new parties is now being modified as promised by the new 

President.InNovember 2011, political ‘associations’ were given until 28 December 2011 to register 
their intention to contest local body elections scheduled for April 2012. At the close of registrations, 
15 groups had registered successfully. The three highest-polling of these fifteen associations plus the 
three established parties in the local elections will thereby win the right to contest future 
parliamentary and presidential elections as constitutionally recognised political parties. The current 
law states that the process will be opened for the entry of new parties in this manner once every ten 
years. 
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The initials SSC refer to the regions of Sool,Sanaag, and Cayn. The SSC were; a group established 

to variously contest claims from both Somaliland and Puntland over the territories named. Most of 
those areas lie within Somaliland’s colonial borders, so the primary dispute was with Somaliland, but 
relations between SSC and Ethiopia and Puntland were also tense. In the course of 2011, the SSC 
group has effectively become moribund; hamstrung by internal disputes and financial crisis. A group 
of individuals associated with the SSC have since committed to the Somaliland electoral process, 
registering a political association under the name SSCD to contest 2012 local elections. In this 
instance, SSCD stands for ‘Somaliland Sinaan, Cadaalad iyo Dimuqraadiyada’ or ‘Somaliland 
Equality, Justice and Democracy’. The depth of their commitment to the pursuit of their objectives 
through democratic channels remains to be seen. 



regime. Nevertheless, it remains to be seen how much a part of the ‘structural furniture’ this 
is nearly eighteen months after the installation of a new government. The picture is a mixed 
one, particularly in the areas of media and judicial independence. There are, however, some 
signs of the implementation of new policies to overcome previous stasis in the arenas of 
justice, further democratisation, and development. 

International Involvement and Voter Registration 

It has become something of a trend in recent times to view Somaliland as providing 
evidence of the inherently damaging nature of international donor assistance (Baobab blog, 
2011; Birrell, 2011; Eubank, 2011). In some instances the points made are pertinent, but in 
others the arguments are polarised and inadequately elaborated. Our experience is that 
international support for elections and international observers specifically has largely been 
welcomed in Somaliland as contributing significantly to the success of the democratic 
evolution that is taking place. Internationally supported elections have long been seen as 
contributing to the case in favour of international recognition, and there is also an awareness 
that Somaliland could not afford to run peaceful, transparent, and effective elections without 
international support at least in these early stages. 

However, the atmosphere has not entirely been a welcoming one, as the funding conduit for 
international electoral support, Interpeace, can testify only too well. External involvement 
has, at various stages, become politicised and has served as a focus for many complaints. 
This is perhaps at least partially inevitable, and there have been successes as well as failures. 
The two extremes are well in evidence in the instance of voter registration and the process 
that led up to the 2010 election. 

Amongst other things, an agreement brokered by external government representatives in 
September 2009 was successful in introducing a new NEC to replace one which was widely 
seen as corrupt, ineffective and lacking in independence from the Executive. The new 
Commission and their advisers/consultants had to deal with an inherited voter registration 
system which had proved spectacularly ineffective,andwhich required considerable work to 
purge data (for further detail, see Walls and Kibble, 2011c). Once that purge had been 
completed, the NEC’s pre-election assessment was that they had largely filtered out multiple 
entries, underage and other invalid registrants through a combination of software filters and 
a process of voter list display and the issue of new ID cards. They estimated that, using these 
methods, they had succeeded in reducing the error rate to approximately 10%. 

The voter registration process generated an enormous amount of ill-will on all sides, and it 
is appropriate at this juncture to briefly review the causes of those antagonisms. The heat 
and politicisation of the situation is reflected in the arguments that were picked up both 
inside and outside Somaliland. The UK satirical magazine, Private Eye, employed a 
mangled version of the facts in an effort to deride “clumsy support from donors” (Private 
Eye, 2009), a line that was adopted by a number of other commentators (for example, 
Hassan Ali, 2009 and Ahmed Ali Ibrahim Sabeyse, 2009). This view held that international 
donor agencies ‘foisted’ an overly complex and largely unnecessary voter registration 
system on an unwilling Somaliland. 



In fact, it was Somaliland’s NEC of the time who plumped for an expensive and complex 
biometric system against the wishes of donors (and, indeed, their own chairperson, who 
subsequently departed). The system that was ultimately adopted represented a compromise 
which donors reluctantly agreed to fund (Walls, 2009b). 

Ultimately, the resulting voter register was used, and probably contributed positively to the 
widely accepted validity of the outcome. An independent review of the registration process 
conducted towards its conclusion noted that while the process had suffered from significant 
fraud, the “overall system [was] sound … data [was] well protected … [and there was] 
virtually no disenfranchisement of genuine registrants” (Grace, 2009). The same report 
blamed “negligence of the operator and not failure of the system” for the majority of errors, 
though it also noted that the total number of voters registered was “still too high”
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2009). The problems were significant, but they were primarily political issues rather than 
technical ones. In that sense, Private Eye’s assessment could hardly have been more wrong. 
It can certainly be argued that donors, the NEC, and a great many Somalilanders erred in 
their political responses, but the technical approach worked far better than might have been 
expected. 

The political problems remain. The reinvigorated NEC had hoped to maintain the voter 
register for forthcoming elections for local councils and the House of Representatives – and 
possibly the Guurti (Upper House). However, no maintenance was done on the register to 
update for errors exposed during the election, to register newly eligible voters or to strike  
off those who had died or otherwise become ineligible. That left a register that is now no 
longer current and remains the focus of intense political disquiet. Consequently, the decision 
by the House of Representatives, confirmed by the NEC in November 2011 to abandon the 
voter register for the forthcoming local elections came as little surprise to anyone (Mo 
Guled, 2011). 

Election Observers: International and Domestic Roles 

Despite problems with the voter registration process and threats from al-Shabaab that 
Somalilanders should not vote or they would face the consequences, the elections went 
ahead on schedule. However, because of security threats (reviewed in greater detail below), 
international election observers (IEOs), as with other election workers, had to operate under 
strict security guidelines. On the whole though, they were able to go about their work 
unhindered, and security constraints did not seem to affect the work of other observation 
teams with whom we maintained close contact. 

There is value in reflecting on the various roles played by different observer groups, and 
most particularly the overlaps and contrasts between international observers and their 
domestic counterparts. Both are mandated to collect information and make informed 
judgements on the electoral process. 
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Certainly the final number of registered voters of 1,069,914 looks suspiciously large against the numbers who 

voted in each prior election: 440,067 in 2002; 488,543 in 2003; and 670,320 in 2005(Bradbury, 2008, pp.189, 
191 & 208). That impression was consolidated with the final number of 538,246 valid votes recorded in the 2010 
presidential election (Walls and Kibble, 2011c, p.35). 



Both work within a framework dictated by the oft-quoted refrain of ‘free and fair’, whereby 
an election is evaluated in terms of respect for fundamental human rights and the provision 
of a level playing field. 

Both domestic and international observers instil credibility and legitimacy in the electoral 
process by examining its every stage. The presence of both sets of observers is expected to 
deter overt acts of electoral fraud, as well as less flagrant abuses, by ensuring adherence to 
ethics, laws, and codes of conduct. There are no common observation standards, but it is 
generally agreed that all observations should be political although non-partisan, considering 
the circumstances and climate in which elections are held; and technical, assessing the 
conduct and administration of campaigning, voting, vote counting, and the formation of the 
new government. This perception of neutrality means that international observers have an 
important role in boosting confidence domestically. The almost symbolic nature that this 
affords foreigners is particularly vital in nascent democracies, where public trust in the 
impartiality of the electoral process is often lacking. On occasion, the presence of 
independent IEOs can reassure voters and candidates that it is safe to participate in a way 
which domestic observers might find difficult. 

As with any form of analysis, the independence of the reviewer is integral to how much 
credence their conclusions are afforded. The findings of observers only bear weight if they 
are able to demonstrate credibility and impartiality. As with justice, impartial observation 
should not only be done, but should be seen to be done. The perception of the equation that 
‘external’ is therefore ‘objective’ is integral to the role of international observers. The 
independent findings of an international election mission make it harder for political parties 
or candidates to dispute the results; they know that accusations of partiality will be harder to 
substantiate and that the world is watching their actions. 

This is not to say that domestic observers are necessarily less impartial than their 
international colleagues, or that domestic observers are unable to put aside any personal 
opinions that they may hold about the protagonists in the election or the wider political 
context. One advantage that domestic observers generally have is a knowledge of local 
language and politics which enables them to pick up on nuances that might be missed by 
international observers. In Somaliland, we have been fortunate to have been able to allay 
this last concern to a great degree by involving as IEOs members of the diaspora, those with 
a longstanding interest in the country, and veterans of the 2005 Parliamentary elections. A 
code of conduct committed our observers to respecting Somaliland sovereignty and 
remaining objective. 

The role of IEOs is not to supplant domestic efforts but rather to complement local 
observers during an election and to empower them for elections to come in the future. This 
can be done through the provision of technical assistance or by offering recommendations to 
the government that political space for local observers be expanded in future elections. 
Eventually, it is to be hoped that an election-based political culture becomes entrenched so 
that confidence in electoral processes no longer depends on external participation.In that 
respect, we would hope that one day the need for international observers might become 
superfluous in Somaliland, though their future presence may continue to demonstrate 
solidarity and commitment to transparent electoral politics. 



The other importance of externality is that independent observer teams are perceived as 
being a voice of the international community. Representing the wider global community 
allows such missions to bestow a degree of legitimacy that domestic observers alone may 
not obtain. While the presence of international observers should not be seen in itself as 
bringing credibility to an election, their conclusions are likely to strongly influence the way 
in which the international community views that election. An objective evaluation followed 
by a proclamation of ‘free and fair’ by an internationally recognised body makes it more 
likely that the outcome of the election will be internationally respected. The newly elected 
government gains legitimacy in the eyes of external commentators, and its decisions are 
more likely to be seen to be in line with the will of the people. While some governments 
have simply brazened out criticism from IEOs, an international presence can make it harder 
for them to flout electoral expressions of the popular will than might be the case otherwise. 
In the case of Somaliland, which still lacks international recognition of state sovereignty, the 
significance of the implied legitimacy lent by an external body of observers assumes a 
heightened relevance. 

We now turn our attention more specifically to the findings of the IEO team as they relate to 
the 2010 election. We review the legal framework and technical support provided to 
domestic observers, the operation of mediation and party agent systems as counter-checks 
within the election, and finally a review of our own actions as international observers. The 
material for these sections draws heavily on the report prepared following the observation 
(Walls and Kibble, 2011c). 

Legal and Technical Support for Domestic Observation 

In mid-2008, the European Union initiated funding for training of local observers through a 
new community-based umbrella organisation, the Somaliland Non-State Actors Forum 
(SONSAF). In order to distance the EU from a perception that they were providing support 
for national elections in an unrecognised state, SONSAF funds were to be channelled 
through the UK-based international NGO Saferworld. 

The NEC subsequently signed a Memorandum of Understanding with SONSAF, 
committing local observers to observe a range of election day processes: 

• The adequacy of preparation of each polling station for voting 
• The degree of freedom, order and security inside and in the surrounding area of the 
polling stations 
• The degree of professionalism and impartiality shown by polling officers in 
implementing polling procedures 
• The universality of freedom allowed to voters in the exercise of voting 
• The degree of access permitted to political party agents, the media and observers to 
review the conduct of officials and voters on polling day 
• The level of transparency applied during the polling and vote-counting processes 



With Election Day looming, this training programme had to be augmented by three major 
NGO umbrellas, Nagaad, SONYO, and FOPAG, as it became clear that SONSAF would be 
unable to provide the necessary complement of observers in time. In the event, some 800 
local observers were trained (500 by SONSAF and 300 more through Nagaad, SONYO, and 
FOPAG). 

On election day itself, domestic observers were largely confined to a single polling centre, 
as few had access to authorised transport
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to seven polling stations, so observers were able to move between stations. However, in 
general, restrictions on transport did mean that domestic observers were unable to cover as 
many polling stations as they might otherwise have managed. 

One of the main objectives of the Somaliland National Electoral Commission was to 
guarantee a peaceful and fair election. Two local initiatives co-organised by the NEC in 
partnership with national and international civil society organisations – the electoral 
mediation and local (or domestic) observation projects – made a notable contribution to both 
the success of the elections and the empowerment of Somaliland citizens more generally. 

One of the most significant features of the two initiatives was their success in mobilising 
hundreds of mainly young people. Each project identified and trained a large number of 
Somalilanders who committed themselves to supporting their fellow citizens on voting day 
through a diverse range of activities: informing the public on voting procedure, observing 
the voting process as well as the count, mediating disputes inside or outside polling stations, 
and registering and notifying authorities about irregularities in an effort to avoid further 
complications. In our view, these initiatives contributed greatly to the smooth running of the 
election, civic education, and local empowerment. 

Electoral Mediation and the Handling of Political Complaints 

This initiative was co-organised by the NEC, the Centre for Humanitarian Dialogue (CHD – 
an independent mediation organisation based in Geneva, Switzerland), the  Electoral 
Institute of Southern Africa (EISA), and independent Somaliland civil society organisations. 
It was set up within the framework of a broader strategy on Electoral Dispute Resolution, 
the objective of which was to guarantee the impartial and peaceful running of the 
presidential elections. The specific aim of the electoral mediation project was to deploy 600 
respected community leaders to be available across the country on election day to intervene 
in any conflicts that occurred inside or outside polling stations. The Somaliland Research 
and Development Institute (SORADI) was sub-contracted to provide training to the 
mediators. 
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We were able to observe mediators playing a significant and positive role within polling 
stations, where they advised voters and assisted authorities, contributing to a decrease in the 
level of misunderstandings and the resolution of disputes that did arise. However, from our 
observation, their presence was far less effective outside polling stations, where conflicts 
were addressed either by members of the community itself or by the army or police. The 
latter on occasion used long sticks rather than mediation to control crowds. Equally though, 
it was often the voters themselves who, following Somali custom, reacted to maintain order. 

The Electoral Monitoring Committee (EMC, originally the Electoral Monitoring Board) was 
an independent body of locally-respected people established for breaches of electoral codes 
and laws, making known their complaints, publicly where necessary. Their remit gave them 
no statutory power beyond making their findings public, and they were required to refer 
unrectified concerns to the NEC who have the power to discipline those in breach of the 
regulations. The EMC did take action along these lines over several electoral issues, with 
action over the perceived bias of state-controlled TV the most prominent and problematic of 
those issues. They also commented on bias on the part of Horyaal radio, although their 
censure on this reflected an assessment that the bias was not as strong as was the case with 
SLNTV. 

As in past elections, we were made aware of allegations that the incumbent was using public 
resources including vehicles in campaigning, and that civil servants were also playing an 
active role in promoting the governing party. These complaints were also made to the EMC 
who concurred with them. We consider that such abuse compromises the fairness of the 
election, although we consider that the EMC and NEC took appropriate action, not least 
drawing the issue to the attention of the public. While the practices did not cease prior to the 
election, we do not feel that they are likely to have fundamentally compromised the election 
as a free and fair expression of the popular will. 

Other complaints were seen by the EMC as minor, and no action was taken. The Committee 
remained active during polling day, providing a central phone line for complaints. They 
released a statement on 28 June, calling on the parties to remain patient and to refrain from 
declaring victory until the NEC had processed all ballots and announced the result 
themselves. 

Mediation is entrenched in customary Somali culture, and the initiatives designed to train 
and mobilise community members as formal election day mediators did seem to build on 
those customs. It seems possible that there might be value in retaining such initiatives for 
future elections. 

Political Party Agents 

The International Republican Institute (IRI) was also engaged in 2009 to provide a 
programme aimed at training 5,346 party agents (one for each party for each polling 
station). Only UCID was able to provide a full list of agents in time for the training, with the 
other two parties drip-feeding the names of their agents with most arriving well after the 
deadline. This caused something of a frantic effort on the part of trainers to maintain their 
programme, but in the end just over 5,000 agents were in place, with the majority having 
received at least some training. 



The party agent shortfall was, for some time, a significant concern to the IEO team. While 
the law was amended to allow polling station results to be signed off by NEC officials 
should some party agents be absent, past elections (particularly in 2005 when a similar 
system was adopted) showed the value of having agents from each party present during both 
polling and vote counting. In a number of past instances, disputed results had been accepted 
on the basis that party agents had signed them off, and a significant shortfall in this election 
could have seriously complicated the process of declaring agreed upon results. 

The eventual deployment of the great majority of the necessary personnel alleviated these 
concerns, although the limited training permitted by the lateness of their identification 
remained a cause for concern. 

Pre-election Assessments of the International Observation 

We conducted two pre-election assessments, one in 2008 and the second a year later while 
the organising team arrived in Hargeysa a month beforehand. Immediately prior to the 
election, we interviewed a number of significant figures – the three presidential candidates, 
the commissioners of the NEC, its consultants, the political parties, the EMC, the ISG
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NGO security personnel, local NGOs and their networks involved in voter education and 
monitoring, mediator groups, women’s groups, local analysts, and those monitoring the 
codes of conduct of political parties and media. Our conclusions were: 

• The campaigning had been peaceful and enthusiastic, with many young people, 
especially young women, taking part. Unlike in 2005, there appeared to have been broad 
adherence to the agreement in which parties were permitted only to campaign on 
specified days. 
• Similar to 2005, there were allegations of incumbent government misuse of official 
vehicles for campaign purposes, use of civil service personnel in active campaigning, 
and unequal access to national state television. 
• All parties stressed their commitment to respecting the verdict of the electorate and 
they explicitly repeated this commitment to the international observer mission. 

In general terms, while the issue of bias did surface, it appears that the local media made a 
positive contribution to the successful conduct of the presidential elections, with the media 
as a whole displaying more maturity than during the 2005 elections. The print media were 
generally more balanced than television, covering the campaigns of all parties. The profile 
of women across the various media outlets is reported to have increased markedly through 
the campaign, and Radio Hargeysa broadcast programmes advocating political and human 
rights for women. 

 
6
Independent Scholars’ Group; a group of local intellectuals who convened during the period of delays to the 

election, setting out to provide a reasonable commentary and analysis of events and corresponding 
recommendations. 



What the IEOs Did 

The team comprised 59 observers from four continents and 16 countries, balanced in 
gender; 40% of the team were Somalilanders from the diaspora. Some members of the team 
were expatriates based in Somaliland, working as expatriate staff of international NGOs; the 
rest flew in for the elections. 

IEOs were provided by the NEC with identification badges and caps, as well as vehicle 
authorisation to permit travel on election day. Those IEOs were required to sign a code of 
conduct and attend a series of logistical and security briefings. The IEO mission deployed 
26 teams in all six regions and no major problems were experienced. The teams visited 571 
polling stations – a 32% coverage rate. The total number of registered voters was 1,065,000 
with voters required to vote where they were registered. The electorate was divided into 
1,129 polling centres, each including between one and seven separate polling stations 
depending on the number of registered voters in each district. Most polling centres included 
one or two polling stations, with a total of 1,783 stations planned. 

IEOs observed the whole voting process, including the opening of some polling stations, the 
procedures for checking voter cards, and applying thumbprints to the voter list, the issuing 
of a uniquely numbered ballot paper, the (usually secret) marking of the ballot paper, the 
placement of the ballot paper in a transparent ballot box, and the inking of the voter’s little 
finger. We also observed the initial count which took place in polling stations in closed 
sessions attended only by election officials, party agents, and accredited domestic and 
international observers. The results were announced in the polling station itself with both 
polling station results and ballot papers then sent to the district NEC office, where they were 
to be tallied and disputed ballot papers reviewed. 

IEO Security Prior to and During the Election 

As was the case in 2005, there was a security incident in Burco involving alleged political 
Islamists as well as rumours of other plots. The police exchanged gunfire with the occupants 
of a house in that area, sustaining one fatality, several injuries, and a number of arrests were 
made. The security group NSP
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suicide vests, firearms, and ammunition were recovered”, and that those involved were al- 
Shabaab operatives. The operation resulted in the dismantling of a possible terrorist 
operation - a positive step in security terms. The lack of evidence that other cells might be 
active warranted due care but did not amount to a sufficiently credible threat for us to alter 
our plans at that stage. We continued to monitor the security situation carefully throughout 
the international observation mission. 

Prior to polling day, there was a withdrawal of INGO and UN staff to secure locations 
outside Somaliland, but no subsequent indications of trouble occurred. Moreover, we 
remained conscious of different scenarios involving outside/terrorist violence throughout the 
mission and attempted to ensure that deployment planning mitigated these risks as much as 
possible. 
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We were able to send international observers to all of the major centres outside Hargeysa 
given the assurances of the police that sufficient SPUs would be provided. While there were 
some difficulties in implementing this promised security support, it was in fact supplied to a 
satisfactory level. 

We made arrangements with local observer groups and the IRI to ensure close 
communication throughout the pre-election week as well as on election day and 
immediately after. We held a joint meeting on the day after the election at which 
representatives from local observer groups and IRI were present, and we invited them all to 
our own press conference on 29 June. We also continued to liaise with major local bodies 
involved in some way in the elections, including the NEC, EMC, the various civil society 
groups, including the Academy for Peace and Development, SORADI/Independent 
Scholars’ Group, SONYO, Nagaad, and others. 

IEOs on Election Day 

Our observer teams were present in all six regions, at 571 polling stations, distributed as 
follows: 

Teams were able to observe stations setting up from 6am, the full day of voting, and then the 
closing down procedures. In some cases the closing process lasted until 7.30pm because 
queues were long and those already queuing at 6pm were permitted by law to exercise their 
right to vote. 

The single most frequently reported problem was the absence of Help Officers outside 
polling stations. This was a greater problem than it might have been as a result of a late 
decision by the NEC to organise polling stations within centres with large numbers of 
prospective voters along strict, alphabetically-determined lines. Many voters were unaware 
of this arrangement and queued in the wrong line, being informed of their mistake only 
when they reached the front of the queue. 

Tempers rose on occasion, particularly over the queuing arrangements, although the day  
was largely marked by enthusiasm and tolerance. Queues were very long in many areas, 
especially in the morning and latter part of the afternoon; the majority of voters appeared to 
be women and young people. 

There were some polling stations, particularly in Awdal, where IEOs reported a significant 
lack of order outside the polling station, but according to the vast majority of reports, order 
was at least adequate. 

Awdal 122

Maroodi-Jeex 255

Saaxil 35

Togdheer 111

Sanaag 24

Sool 24





Conduct by polling station staff was generally exemplary, and even the secrecy of the vote 
improved from 2005. There were, however, some problems with attempted underage and 
multiple voting which we address in our full report (Walls and Kibble, 2011c).We also noted 
once again that the technically illegal presence of police inside polling stations was 
frequently observed, but few voters appeared to be concerned by this and those police who 
were observed inside polling stations were not seen to be attempting to influence voting in 
any way. 

The NEC showed considerable resolve in the face of some post-election problems such as 
seizure of counted ballot papers by police and a provocative press conference by members 
of the incumbent party UDUB alleging fraud although with no evidence. 

On 28 June the teams’ findings were released at a crowded press conference and we 
announced that in our view, the electoral process had been reasonably free and fair. Provided 
the results, when announced, reflected that process, they would represent an expression of 
the free will of the people of Somaliland. We also expressed some concerns that we thought 
should be taken up by the NEC. 

Recommendations: Progress From 2005 and New Suggestions From 2010 

We were pleased to note that several recommendations that we made in 2005 appear to have 
been fully or partially taken up. Amongst the recommendations of the 2005 IEO team was 
support for a voter registration process and national census to resolve many of the voter 
identification difficulties that had marked elections until 2005. We pointed to the need for 
full registration of voters and the issue of voter ID cards. We also called for an increase in 
the number of polling stations and improvements in accessibility in rural areas. 

We called for the replacement of the ballot bags used in 2005 and highlighted our concerns 
over the inking system (and were pleased in 2010 to notice changes). Also in 2005, we felt 
that the replacement of serial numbers on ballot papers with random numbers or bar codes 
would be a positive step, and we called for the provision of images of sample ballots and 
voter education material outside polling stations to assist voters. We also saw the need for a 
better gender balance in polling station chairpersons. 

In 2010, we made the following recommendations: 

• Greater civic education and polling staff/candidate training on all aspects of the 
voting process 
• Begin preparations for future elections earlier 
• Communicate unambiguously to the donor/international community that, without 
their support and commitment, further phases of the democratisation process are 
unlikely to happen (this needs to be balanced against the need for Somalilanders to 
continue to ‘own’ the process themselves, so requires deft management and 
sympathetic, competent, engaged international partners) 
• Establish a permanent electoral commission with a permanent, established 
secretariat and a dedicated section dealing with domestic and international observers – 
this recommendation follows similar calls in 2002 and 2005 



• Ensure that more women are involved in future elections, both as candidates and as 
officials 
• Introduce consistent and stricter sanctions on those attempting to vote more than 
once (including sanctioning parties as well as individuals) 
• Post notices about these sanctions in polling stations to deter parties/would-be 
multiple voters 

What Has Happened Since the Elections and What Needs to Be Done? 

During his November 2010 visit to the UK, President Ahmed Mohamed Mohamoud 
‘Silaanyo’, leader of one of the former opposition parties, Kulmiye, was questioned by 
many inside and outside the diaspora about his vision for the development of his country, his 
plans for further democratisation and for gaining recognition as an independent sovereign 
state (the latter given some impetus by the South Sudan referendum and subsequent 
internationally recognised independence – Walls and Kibble, 2011b). His decisive election 
victory in June 2010 was declared to be a valid expression of the popular will by 
international and domestic observers, while the subsequent peaceful handover of power set 
an important benchmark in how a discursive democratic custom is being gradually melded 
with the representative institutions of the nation-state. Hopes were high not just that the new 
government would effect a change from the securocratic and non- transparent practices of 
former President Rayaale, but for a change in the nature of the state towards a more 
interventionist and pro-poor model. 

The June 2010 presidential elections effectively increased the likelihood that external 
powers would grant greater legitimacy to the state as donors and powerful international 
actors seek to reward the country for a significant consolidation of past democratic gains. 
We have seen a number of significant steps in that direction, and there is potential for the 
change to be positive. The Somaliland state faces the considerable challenge of proving 
itself capable of negotiating robustly, with politicians and officials eschewing immediate 
personal gains in favour of a broad domestic polity. 

Policy Possibilities 

There are a number of questions that will determine fundamentally the ways in which 
traditional institutions interact with the (Western) norms of nation-state democracy. Clan 
will continue to play a significant yet dynamic role in the political realm, while external 
actors from private, public, and non-governmental sectors must also expand their 
involvement. 

On the first day of the new regime, the government delivered on a pledge to abolish the 
unpopular security committees. Originally established to address urgent issues of security in 
the wake of the civil war, these committees had been permitted to imprison without trial and 
they lay outside any due judicial process. A new National Security Board was established to 
provide security, defend borders, and fight against terrorism. 



There has as yet been no effect on other parts of the judicial system. The judiciary remains 
ineffective and subject to executive pressure arising from its lack of independence. It is also 
alleged to be corrupt and non-professional with untrained clerks acting as judges. Arguably 
the system retains the characteristics of the SiyaadBarre regime: those with the most money 
and the best (clan) connections win. 

The position of women has been another key element in the fight to further and deepen 
democratisation and Kulmiye has had, as well as its clan base, majority support among 
women, youth, civil society, and the diaspora. Activists cautiously welcomed the increase in 
female cabinet ministers from 5% to 20% but point out this still only means two ministers 
and an assistant minister (although the cabinet has also shrunk in size, so the ratios are 
slightly improved). There is also a woman commissioner on the Human Rights Commission. 
The new (female) Minister for Labour and Social Affairs is, unlike her predecessor, open to 
dialogue with civil society. Women activists welcomed these developments, with the 
umbrella network Nagaad promptly submitting an advisory paper on gender issues to the 
government. However, many advocates of greater participation for women are looking for 
much more tangible progress and, perhaps inevitably, this is slower to materialise. That said, 
there are promising signs. The prospect of a quota for women in future elections looks to 
have moved a step closer, with an apparent commitment from both government and key 
figures in parliament to such an initiative in time for the next local elections. A decision on 
the percentage for that quota has been imminent for some months, and remains so at the 
time of writing. Sources suggest that a level of between 5% and 15% is likely. At the lower 
end, that would represent little change to the status quo, so the precise level remains of 
critical interest. 

There has also been the desire to have a much improved relationship with civil society since 
the election. A new NGO Act defining roles and responsibilities for NGOs and giving them 
some legal protection was signed into being, and a number of new ministers themselves 
have civil society backgrounds. These include one of the female cabinet members, 
ZamzamAbdi, now Minister of Higher Education but formerly a founding member of 
Nagaad, the Executive Director of the Committee of Concerned Somalis (CCS), and Chair 
of the human rights network, SHURONET. The new Minister of Planning was a founding 
member of the NGO Somali Relief Association (SOMRA) in the UK in the early 90s, and 
has spent the past few years working with the private sector hawala (money transfer 
company), Dahabshiil. Early in his new ministerial role, he held his first coordination 
meeting with the UN and international NGOs, and presented new guidelines for aid 
coordination. In addition, there is the promise of forums for domestic civil society to engage 
with government and to monitor performance, including input into the budgetary process. 
Indeed, informal accounts from discussions between the authors and numerous participants 
in civil society organisations suggest that the danger for many local CSOs lies increasingly 
in developing ties with government that are too close to permit effective advocacy when 
required; a marked contrast to past administrations, but a danger nonetheless. 

There has also been some disquiet expressed over this new NGO law in that it could, 
according to aid workers and donors, undermine international humanitarian work. While 
establishing a legal framework for NGOs to ensure their activities are in line with the 
government's development priorities and to improve accountability and transparency is fine 
in principle, much of the wording of the law appears ambiguous. Foreign agencies working 



in Somaliland are particularly worried about article 35(3), which states: "International 
NGOs shall not become implementers for other international NGOs and UN organisations 
working in the country." While the aim of building local capacity by encouraging 
international NGOs and UN agencies to work with local CSOs and businesses is laudable, 
there are fears that a blanket application of the principle could ultimately reduce donor 
funding. Some programmes require specific technical expertise that are not easily available 
in-country and, in addition, there are many different models for development cooperation, 
with relative effectiveness frequently related far more closely to the individuals involved 
than the model employed. A case-by-case approach would be far more effective than a one- 
size-fits-all policy. 

Before the elections, the (then Shadow) Foreign Minister spoke of taking a far more 
nuanced approach to Somaliland’s neighbours, including pursuing reconciliation with 
Somalia and Puntland, as well as with other Somali groups and neighbours in the Horn in 
general. This necessarily requires that Somaliland address specific sensitivities on the 
question of recognition, on which neighbours remain the key. 

A fellow-facilitator of the international election observers with one of the authors of this 
paper has floated the concept of ‘incremental recognition’ suggesting that Somaliland 
leaders engage in confidence-building measures, such as pursuing the possibility of greater 
engagement with regional bodies such as the IGAD forum (Intergovernmental Authority on 
Development). The premise is that this would allow Somaliland to assume a more active 
role in the pursuit of recognition, setting modest incremental objectives that are nevertheless 
achievable and should one day lead to a situation in which full recognition represents mere 
acceptance of an ipso facto condition. Such an approach would contrast with past tendencies 
to emphasise recognition as a one-stop solution requiring a single, substantial policy shift on 
the part of other nations. The new policy seemed to reap rewards with the unexpectedly 
positive presidential visit to Djibouti in which President Silaanyo was awarded red carpet 
status as if he were a recognised head of state. The long-closed Somaliland liaison office 
was also reopened, marking a shift from the rocky relations between Djibouti and the 
Rayaale regime. It may be that this change is linked to the new fibre-optic cable coming into 
Somaliland via Djibouti. 

Having initially viewed the new Somaliland government with suspicion, shortly after the 
installation of the new government, Ethiopia also hosted a Somaliland delegation led by 
Mohamed Abdillahi Omar, the Minister of Foreign Affairs. In so doing they indicated a 
willingness to work with the new administration. Hargeysa has also seen a visit from the 
new UN Envoy to Somalia, apparently at the invitation of the Norwegian Refugee Council. 
Significantly, the Executive Secretary of IGAD, MahboubMaalim, also visited Sheikh 
Veterinary School and met the President, noting that his visit marked a new era in the 
relationship between IGAD and Somaliland. The President also made a visit to Europe, 
holding a ministerial-level meeting in London, and at the time of writing he is visiting 
Djibouti, Addis Ababa, and London. This latest visit was initially intended as a holiday, but 
requests for meetings from the UK side resulted in a change of status for the trip to 
encompass some official engagements. 



In each case, there has been an apparent willingness by foreign governments to engage with 
Somaliland on a quasi-autonomous basis; a notable continuation in the gradual extension of 
greater levels of recognition being granted to the territory. There can be little doubt that 
warming relations with a large number of other countries have been accelerated by the 
success of the 2010 presidential election. 

However, relations with Puntland have continued to be tense, with the contested sovereignty 
of the areas of Sool and Sanaag complicated by recent accusations from Puntland that 
Somaliland was harbouring and indeed promoting the ‘terrorist’ Mohamed Said ‘Atom’. 
Puntland forces had clashed with Atom in the mountainous area of Galgala, and accused 
Somaliland variously of sending militia to fight alongside him and sheltering him when he 
fled. The Somaliland account inevitably differed from this, with senior politicians declaring 
Atom a terrorist and insisting that the two territories were cooperating over terrorism. These 
claims were repeated to us when one author spoke to the Somaliland President and the 
Minister of Foreign Affairs in London in November 2010. Theysuggested that the dispute 
was essentially between the Puntland administration and local clan groups. Since that date 
the situation in the border areas with Ethiopia near the town of Buuhoodle has also 
deteriorated, with renewed fighting between Somaliland forces and those of a breakaway 
militia titling themselves SSC early in 2011 resulting in significant fatalities. The same 
group was responsible for the election day clash near Kala Baydh. However subsequent 
events seem to suggest that the SSC is waning in power and support. 

The President of Puntland, speaking at Chatham House in October 2011, reiterated 
emphatically that the whole of the Sool and Sanaag regions are a part of Puntland, though 
claimed also by Somaliland (Faroole, 2011). This was indication that nothing has changed in 
the formal Puntland position on the matter. As usual, he appended his comments with an 
assurance to his international audience that Puntland’s claim would be pursued peacefully, 
although this has not always been the case, even in recent months. 

A further significant problem lies in the apparent continuation of the Rayaale government’s 
paranoia regarding press freedom. This started with the suspension of the right of the 
popular Somali cable broadcaster Universal TV to work in Somaliland in retaliation for 
having ‘treated Somaliland unfairly’. That suspension was subsequently lifted, but was 
renewed when the broadcaster was caught displaying bodies from southern Somali areas  
and claiming that they were fatalities from clashes between SSC and Somaliland forces. The 
Chief Editor of the partisan Yool daily newspaper was also threatened by ministers and 
security personnel for unfavourable coverage. A further instance saw Mohamud Abdi Jama, 
the editor of the daily newspaper ‘Waaheen’ sentenced to three years imprisonment for 
publishing articles which accused the government of nepotism and an official of having 
appointed his own clan members to posts. Other journalists from the Saxafi, Hargeysa Star, 
Ogaal, and Yool are also facing charges of criminal defamation – all of which has attracted 
international criticism. Hopes that the new administration would not resort systematically to 
the measures of the prior regime which had a tendency to lock up perceived opponents, 
including journalists, for lengthy periods are beginning to fade. The presidential pardon 
granted to the Waaheen editor was welcome but did little to alter the perception that moves 
against the media tend to be far too arbitrary and open to political manipulation. Subsequent 
harassment and beatings of journalists by the Special Protection Unit continues to give 
cause for concern including from international journalist and solidarity organisations. 



This relates to the wider worries that commentators and people on the street see little 
evidence of a unifying vision. In the fifteen months since taking power the concentration 
appears to be on reshuffling the institutions and getting rid of supposedly corrupt civil 
servants, while creating new agencies such as the Anti Corruption Commission. Essentially 
some charge that Kulmiye did not have a plan for governing. This line holds that they 
concentrated too hard on winning the election on an anti-government platform and, despite 
the high expectations of the population, they are now weighed down by the day-to-day job 
of governing. One commentator opined that the President seems to be overwhelmed and that 
he lacks the stamina for the job, relying instead on others to do the work for him. Persistent 
rumours suggest that the President is suffering from serous ill-health. 

It remains difficult to determine whether such criticism is well-founded. Complaints about a 
lack of vision and unnecessary levels of negativity seem to hold some validity. Too many 
civil servants – including almost all ministry directors-general – were fired for what 
appeared no fault of their own other than (inevitable) ties to the prior administration. In the 
process, competent as well as less able individuals were lost. Equally, there have been 
concerning indications that the government has lacked a consistent agenda, with ministers 
too willing to embark on action at odds with the positions of other members of the 
Executive. It is possible that the anti-media moves described are a manifestation of this 
tendency. 

There is nevertheless donor goodwill. In September 2010, the US Assistant Secretary of 
State for African Affairs announced a new policy on Somaliland that would see ‘aggressive’ 
engagement with the administrations there and in Puntland (Carson, 2010). Given that such 
engagement is likely to be highly focused on an anti-terrorist/anti-political Islamist agenda, 
these words are not necessarily reassuring for Somalis with echoes of the previous use of 
surrogates to ‘police the badlands’. Can Somaliland try to use this to its own advantage? As 
it attempts to reach out more actively and to establish a more nuanced approach to 
international and regional players, increasing international acceptance of Somaliland as an 
autonomous political entity could assist significantly. The US shift is part of a ‘dual track’ 
strategy which will see the US continue to support the Mogadishu-based Transitional 
Federal Government, but which will also result in an increase in direct aid to Somaliland, so 
the possibility for this and similar adjustments in attitude to result in tangible benefit for 
Somaliland is real. 

In a similar vein, the UK announced a three-fold increase in donor assistance for the whole 
of Somalia, but a four-fold increase for Somaliland, while Scandinavian states are also 
exploring ways of increasing assistance to Somaliland. 

Additionally, donors are exploring ways in which to channel an increased proportion of aid 
through the government itself. If implemented, which has not yet happened, this would 
mark a significant shift in donor engagement with Somaliland, contributing materially to the 
process of incremental recognition mentioned above. While donors are seeking ways of 
framing this form of assistance as something other than direct budget support, the implicit 
agenda clearly aims to strengthen the institutional capacity of a government that they do not 
recognise. As such, the mere effort to find ways of offering such support is both implicitly 
highly significant and much more consistent with repeated international statements 
promising support for democracies and legitimate government. 



Somaliland also has some chance to gain leverage with the international community as a 
result of regional political shifts. The one-year extension granted by key international actors 
to the Transitional Federal Government (TFG) in the south gives them until August 2012 to 
negotiate a post-transitional transition. That agreement was widely criticised as an 
avoidance of the need to address fundamental problems, and it does nothing to mask a 
diminishing level of patience with the Transitional Government. The TFG has long 
represented an explicit obstacle if Somaliland is to extend the depth and breadth of its 
formal engagement with the international community, and evaporating international 
tolerance in the south provides Somaliland with an opening to enhance their own case. 

The October 2011 Kenyan invasion of Somalia – code-named ‘Operation Linda Nchi’ – is 
precisely indicative of this waning patience both globally and regionally. While it remains 
hard to imagine the invasion offering an easier victory and withdrawal than was the case for 
Ethiopia in 2006, it is significant that the incursion is designed not only to destroy al- 
Shabaab, but to support the new (not yet secessionist) state of Azania in the Jubba area. 
Ethiopia’s more recent incursion into Beledweyne does little to change the picture. 

Commercial opportunities are also opening. Negotiations continue between the Somaliland, 
Chinese, and Ethiopian governments for the redevelopment of the Berbera port and road 
‘corridor’

8
. The investment being discussed is enormous – particularly in the context of 

existing finances in Somaliland. Figures of US$6 billion are frequently suggested. The 
benefits for Somaliland could be very significant indeed, both directly increasing the 
quantity and value of trade through the port, and indirectly through the substantial 
improvements in transport infrastructure within Somaliland borders. The Chinese are 
looking to build a pipeline to move gas extracted from their Ogadeen operations, while the 
Ethiopians are interested in expanding Berbera’s capacity as a sea port for imports and 
exports, giving them alternatives to Djibouti. 

There is, of course, criticism of this deal too. Many in Somaliland complain that 
negotiations are proceeding in secrecy, with some adding that the Somaliland government 
has refused to hire sufficient independent technical expertise to assist with negotiations. 
Once again, it is too early to assess the validity of these criticisms, though the significance 
of the deal itself seems clear. 

Conclusion 

The 2010 presidential election in Somaliland proceeded remarkably smoothly in spite of 
substantial tensions in the two years prior, most significantly over voter registration. 
Through the campaign, election, and transition, Somaliland showed that it remains very 
much on a path towards successful transition from a kinship-based system of male 
egalitarian democracy to successful institutionalisation of representative democracy in the 
context of a nation-state. While many challenges remain, lessons were learned and applied 
from past elections, and the victory of an opposition candidate followed by a smooth 
transition of power represents a remarkable achievement. 
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The road link from Berbera through Hargeysa to Jijiga, connecting to the route to Addis Ababa is frequently 

referred to as ‘the Berbera Corridor’. 



The election of a fresh administration promised much and in the first part of their term they 
have delivered on some of that promise. Early moves to disband security committees and to 
improve relations with civil society were welcome, and some successes have been achieved 
in foreign policy. Set against these advances have been continued harassment of media 
representatives. Similarly, a policy of unnecessary replacement of civil servants provided 
fuel to those complaining that the administration was too narrowly focused on clan and 
political appointment. 

There is also some merit to the criticism that the government has failed to display a 
genuinely coherent leadership for the country. Again, this is an area in which the previous 
administration was signally poor, so setting a low benchmark. It is small comfort therefore 
that the new government has at least improved on that record. In the future, it will need to  
be far more clear-sighted and long-term in its vision if it is to maximise its potential in 
garnering outside support and in sustaining the momentum for democracy and development. 

It is possible that we are now seeing further progress in the transformation of the Somaliland 
state from a largely securocratic or semi-authoritarian model to one which embraces a fuller 
breadth of the citizenry, especially women. However that transition remains incomplete and 
difficult, and it is vital that a monitoring role for civil society be permitted in order to 
encourage the consolidation of a form of identity and state that fits with the context. 
Questions remain on the role and democratic nature of the Guurti and how best this Upper 
House can play a modernising and stabilising role, how youth, women, and minorities can 
be incorporated into the political mainstream, and how clan can continue to play a far less 
negative role than in the South. Positives are that the new government has opened up the 
political space of Somaliland by allowing new political parties to emerge. By the close of 
new registrations, fifteen political associations were registered to join the existing three in 
contesting local elections scheduled for April 2012. The three who gain the most votes in 
those elections will then be registered as full parties with the right to contest parliamentary 
and presidential elections. That marks a significant step forward from the undemocratic and 
unconstitutional situation that has pertained since 2002. 

In late October 2011 the Lower House passed the amended Law no 20 of Presidential and 
Local Elections. This law will, for the first time, allow youth to participate in the 
forthcoming local elections. The candidate age has been reduced to 25 from 35. This is a 
step forward and constitutes a just reward for the lobbying work of the youth network 
SONYO. The first youth political organisation was launched in early November 2011. 

The voter register which proved so contentious prior to the presidential poll has been 
ditched for the local elections scheduled for April 2012. While widely anticipated, this move 
leaves open the debate about registering voters in the future and could, with other unknowns 
such as new political parties and the lowering of candidate age, lead to confusion at election 
time. Donors are discussing with local civil society including Somaliland Non-State Actors 
Forum (SONSAF) and Progressio how to help move this process forward. 



In terms of understanding the potential and nature of the Somaliland state as a catalyst for 
transformation, we need to note that in general there has been little perception of the state as 
a developmental entity. The recent introduction of free primary education and the doubling 
of teachers’ salaries (along with those of other public servants) marks a move in that 
direction, although questions remain over the availability of resources. The focus hitherto 
has largely been on internal survival in the context of perceived external threat. 

Such a focus provided the previous regime with a seemingly legitimate argument for a 
concentration on stability at the expense of development; a position in which a public 
determined not to return to conflict effectively acquiesced. 

Clan has long provided the basis for social networks and safety nets, and the state has 
largely not attempted to capture that role. With the exception of the areas bordering 
Puntland and despite the continued lack of international recognition, we note a greater 
degree of acceptance of the legitimacy of the state and an identification of the great mass of 
citizens with it than is the case in many instances. To that extent in contrast with large areas 
of Africa, there does appear to be greater congruence between identity, legitimacy, and 
territory. 

Rather than the clichéd ‘hybrid’ state combining ‘traditional’ and modernising forces, 
Somaliland has been shaped by interactions and conflicts between ‘nightwatchmen’ and 
securocrats, and between democratising and traditional or patriarchal forms. The balance of 
social forces that underlie them is shifting. The support base of Kulmiye appears progressive 
and developmental but moves against the media show that it is entirely possible that state 
organs can too easily reflect the structural inheritance of previous regimes. Important steps 
need to be taken to widen and deepen the democratic progress made so far and ensure that 
the desire of the population for stability (and recognition) does not undermine the equally 
strong desire for democracy. 

International opportunities abound, as do the accompanying challenges. If Somaliland in 
general, and most particularly the government (the business community has already shown 
an aptitude to manage resources relatively well), are able to play their hand with 
competence and a commitment to sharing the resulting benefits amongst the population, 
then Somaliland could be on the brink of dramatic developments. It seems highly likely that 
international recognition will lag behind other developments, perhaps following the 
incrementalist course suggested in the paper. 
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